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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 12, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 2, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

December 3, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his right

shoulder on March 16, 2008.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$426 for temporary total disability and $320 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s cervical spine injury of

March 16, 2008.

2. Related medical.

3. Additional medical treatment for the compensable right

shoulder injury in the form of a cervical MRI.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that he is in (sic)
entitled to additional treatment to his right
shoulder because it is both reasonable and
necessary.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent accepted Claimant’s March 16, 2008
right shoulder injury as compensable and has
provided medical treatment for the right
shoulder should the Claimant need the same.
Respondent does deny that the Claimant injured
his cervical spine in the March 16, 2008 work
related injury.  Claimant was treated
consistently from the date of injury and the
medical records reflect no complaint related
to his neck until one year after the injury.
Further, the report of injury, AR-N and Team
Member Statement only list an injury to his
right shoulder when he was going downstairs to
the dumpster and his right knee gave out and
he fell against the guard rail hitting his
right shoulder.  Respondent has provided and
will provide all reasonably necessary medical
treatment for the right shoulder but
controvert any claim for benefits, including
medical treatment, for his cervical spine.”
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The claimant in this matter is a fifty-six-year-old male that

is employed by the respondent as an electrician in the maintenance

department.  On March 16, 2008, the claimant suffered an admittedly

compensable injury to his right shoulder when he lost his footing

going down stairs and his shoulder slammed into a guard rail.

On March 19, 2008, the claimant signed a document titled “Team

Members Statement of Injury”.  The following is a portion of that

document which asks a question and the corresponding answer:

“Q. (What part of your body was injured?)

A. (Rt shoulder.)”

That same date, the claimant also signed an Employee’s Notice of

Injury Form AR-N.  In that document signed by the claimant, he

indicated as to what part of his body was injured and he answered,

“Right shoulder.”

On March 28, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Russell

Allison at the Arkansas Orthopedic Institute in Russellville,

Arkansas.  A medical report from that visit indicates, “Chief

complaint of right shoulder pain.”  The history portion of the

doctor’s report from that visit states, in part:

“He fell about a week or two ago injuring his
right shoulder.  He has had left rotator cuff
repair done by Dr. Garrison a couple of years
ago and he states it feels just like that.
Before this time he states it really didn’t
give him any trouble.  He had a bad knee and
thinks that is the reason that he fell.”

During that visit, Dr. Allison ordered an MRI of the right shoulder

and the assessment by Dr. Garrison was of “right rotator cuff tear

and AC DJD.”
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On April 15, 2008, the claimant underwent an MRI of his right

shoulder.  Dr. Eric Magill gave the following opinion from that

MRI:

“1. Full-thickness tear of the supraspinatus
with retraction.

2. High-grade partial thickness tear of the
infraspinatus.

3. Mild degenerative findings of
acromioclavicular joint.

4. Glenohumeral joint effusion.”

On April 22, 2008, Dr. Allison again saw the claimant

regarding his right shoulder.  After discussing the findings of the

MRI and physically examining the claimant, Dr. Allison recommended

that the claimant proceed with arthroscopic rotator cuff repair.

On May 8, 2008, the claimant underwent the following

procedures at St. Mary’s Regional Medical Center in Russellville,

Arkansas, performed by Dr. Allison:

1. Right shoulder arthroscopy with extensive
debridement of the glenohumeral joint. 29823

2. Right shoulder arthroscopic subacromial
decompression.  29826

3. Right shoulder arthroscopic rotator cuff repair
including subscapularis tendon and supraspinatus
tendon.  29827

On May 21, 2008, the claimant visited the Arkansas Orthopedic

Institute for his two week follow up visit after surgery.  The

physical examination portion of the medical report from that visit

states:

“Portal sites are well healed with minimal
scar formation.  His sling fits him well.
Capillary refill and sensation are intact
distally.”

On June 17, 2008, the claimant was again seen at the Arkansas

Orthopedic Institute.  At that time, the record indicates that,
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“His sling is off and range of motion is fairly good today.”  The

medical document from that visit also states: 

“Begin physical therapy protocol and he will
stay on limited work duty.  I will see him
back in 8 weeks for complete clearance.”

At that time, medical records indicated that the claimant did

begin physical therapy.  On August 12, 2008, the claimant again

returned to Arkansas Orthopedic Institute and the history from the

report of that visit states, “Mr. Hallett returns doing well, three

months out.”  The plan portion of the document states:

“He had a large tear and his therapy notes are
concerned with weakness.  I did not really
detect that on exams today, but I imagine it
is from a long-standing tear.  I think it
would be fine to return him to regular duty,
but he states he climbs a lot, so I asked for
him not to climb over 6 feet high so he does
not get in a dangerous position.  After 6
weeks, he should be able to return to all
activities.  If that does not feel safe for
him, he should return to see me.”

On November 11, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Allison who stated, “His chief complaint was right shoulder pain

and weakness.” The history portion of the medical record states:

“Mr. Hallett returns, still complaining of
pain and weakness in his shoulder.  He is
doing regular activities at work at Tyson
Foods as an electrician, lifting heavy
ladders, climbing up ladders.  The weakness
and pain in the shoulder is limiting him.  He
fears he has torn his rotator cuff again or “a
stitch is loose” and wants to get it
investigated further.”

Dr. Allison’s assessment was “right shoulder weakness and pain

status post rotator cuff repair.”  At that time, Dr. Allison

requested an MRI arthrogram of the claimant’s right shoulder.  That
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arthrogram was performed on the claimant on November 25, 2008, and

the impression from that right shoulder arthrogram was of rotator

cuff tear.

On December 12, 2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Allison.  The medical record indicates that the claimant is still

complaining of weakness, pain, and an inability to lift, work with

ladders, and other heavy items.  Dr. Allison gives an assessment of

“right shoulder weakness and pain, possible rotator cuff tear.”

Dr. Allison indicates his plan is to enter the shoulder

arthroscopically and examine the rotator cuff.  Dr. Allison

indicates that if the rotator cuff is torn, he will repair it at

that time.

On January 29, 2009, the claimant underwent the following

surgical procedures performed by Dr. Allison:

“1. Right shoulder arthroscopy with extensive
debridement of the glenohumeral joint
including release of the biceps tendon.

2. Right shoulder arthroscopic subacromial
decompression.

3. Right shoulder arthroscopic rotator cuff
repair.

4. Removal of hardware, right shoulder.”

On February 11, 2009, the claimant was seen at the Arkansas

Orthopedic Institute for his two week visit after his right rotator

cuff repair.  The physical examination portion from that visit

states:

“Portal sites are well healed with minimal
scar formation.  Pulses and sensation are
intact at the hand.  He wears his sling
appropriately.”
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On March 10, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Allison.

At that time, the medical record indicates a chief compliant of

“right rotator cuff tear.”  The history portion of the medical

report states”

“Mr. Hallett returns, about six weeks out from
his second repair.  He states his neck and
shoulders are hurting and in fact he states he
has gone home a couple of times because of his
neck and shoulders and had to take a pain pill
and go to sleep.  He just couldn’t keep
working.  He is wondering if he has injured
his neck during this fall.”

Dr. Allison gave the following plan:

“I am going to start him on therapy two weeks
from now.  I don’t want him to start too early
because he did have the recurrence of a tear.
I’ll see him back in eight weeks and he’ll
start his therapy in two weeks.”

On May 5, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Allison.

A medical document from that visit gives the following history:

“Mr. Hallett returns.  He is very frustrated.
He states he hurts all over.  He is worried he
has hurt something in his neck when he fell.
He has had his rotator cuff operated on twice
on the right and once on the left but yet he
is still not really out of pain.  He states it
hurts across his shoulders and both of his
hands are numb most of the time.  He is very
frustrated today.”

At that time, Dr. Allison recommended that the claimant have an MRI

of his neck performed.

On July 24, 2009, the claimant again was seen by Dr. Allison.

At which time, the medical documents give the following history:

“Mr. Hallett returns.  He is very frustrated
again.  We had asked for an MRI of his neck
and it was unfortunately declined by his
workers’ comp.  He states his neck hurts all
of the time in both of his shoulder and he has
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numbness in his hands.  He has of course had
both rotator cuffs reconstructed.  He states
he can’t do any of the things he used to do
and he is just tired of hurting.  It has begun
to wear on him.”

At that time, Dr. Allison gave the assessment of “right rotator

cuff tears, neck pain and bilateral hand numbness.”  Dr. Allison

gave the following plan:

“I think it is important to move ahead with
testing for him.  He believes his neck was
hurt during his fall.  I believe nerve
conduction studies to try to evaluate why his
hands may be having numbness and to let him
know whether he does or does not have any
neurological dysfunction is important for him
both from a treatment standpoint and from a
psychological standpoint.  We’ll ask for those
nerve studies.  I will see him after that
test.”

The claimant, in this matter, has asked the Commission to

consider whether or not he sustained a compensable injury to his

neck on March 16, 2008, when he lost his footing and fell down

steps into a railing.

Dr. Russell Allison was deposed in regards to this matter on

January 18, 2010.  During his deposition Dr. Allison discovered

that the nerve conduction study that he had ordered on July 24,

2009, had actually been performed on the claimant.  Dr. Allison was

given the report and reviewed it at that time.  Dr. Allison had the

following exchange with the claimant’s attorney regarding the

findings of the nerve conduction study:

“Q. All right.  Well, what are the findings of
this nerve conduction study?

A. The interpretation I’ll read to you, it
says, “Abnormal study,” that’s number one.
Number two, “Electrodiagnostic evidence highly



9

suggestive of bilateral C5 radiculopathy.” and
then number three, “No electrodiagnostic
evidence of - for full nerve entrapment
neuropahty, plexopathy or myopathy.”

Q. So it looks like this test could rule out
something like carpal tunnel; is that right?

A. That’s correct.

Q. Okay.  But it is suggestive of bilateral C5
radiculopathy?

A. That’s correct.

Q. So does that mean that something is going
on - or at least this test suggests that
something is going on at the C5 level with
some kind of nerve impingement?

A. That’s correct.

Q. Okay.  Now, based on the results of this
test, do you feel like an MRI would be
reasonable?

A. Yes.

Q. And really necessary to find out exactly
what’s going on at the C5 level?

A. Yes.”

For the claimant to prove that he suffered a compensable

injury to his neck on March 16, 2008, he must first prove the

existence of objective medical findings of the neck difficulties he

complains of suffering.  Here, I find that the claimant can do so

from the findings of the nerve conduction study.

The claimant must also prove that a causal connection existed

between his alleged neck injury and his fall of March 16, 2008.

The claimant is unable to prove that connection in this matter.

In review of all the medical evidence that has been submitted

in this case, it is clear that the first mention of any problems
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with the claimant’s neck was on March 10, 2009.  He had the fall on

March 16, 2008, between the time of the fall and the first mention

of neck difficulties, the claimant visited a doctor’s office about

his shoulder over ten times and a physical therapist fifteen times.

If the claimant was having neck problems as he testified at the

hearing, I believe that it would have been found somewhere in a

report before March 10, 2009.

It is also of note that the claimant saw the nurse at the

respondent’s place of business thirteen times between March 21,

2008, and March 10, 2009, without mention in the nurse’s notes

about neck pain, bilateral shoulder pain, or bilateral arm or hand

numbness.

At the hearing, the claimant also testified that he had

received an MRI of his cervical through his group health insurance

sometime after the nerve conduction study was done, but prior to

Dr. Allison rating him for his shoulder on February 25, 2010.

At the hearing in this matter, no evidence of the MRI being

performed was presented to the Commission.  The results of the MRI

that the claimant is requesting as treatment for an injury he

alleges to be compensable would be valuable evidence here, although

the claimant surely had access to it, he did not admit it.

During Dr. Allison’s deposition testimony he had the following

exchange with the claimant’s attorney:

“Q. Let me ask you, if a patient had a
cervical - in particular, let’s say cervical 5
injury, -

A. Uh-huh.
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Q. - a nerve impingement, bulging disc,
something going on at that level, can it mimic
the same symptoms you have with a rotator cuff
tear?

A Yes, it can.”

However, here the claimant alleges that his arm numbness and

shoulder pain from his alleged neck injury are bilateral.  His

admittedly compensable right shoulder injury might have masked his

right arm and shoulder difficulties, but it certainly would not

have masked his left shoulder and arm difficulties.

The claimant has the burden of proof in this matter and as to

the compensability of his alleged neck injury, he has failed to do

so.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not an MRI of the cervical spine is reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for his admittedly compensable right shoulder

injury.  I find that it is not reasonable or necessary.

The nerve conduction study suggested a problem at the C5 area

of his cervical spine.  An MRI of that area would only serve the

medical treatment needs of his alleged neck injury.  His

compensable right shoulder injury has been resolved and I find that

no benefits could be brought to bear on his shoulder from an MRI of

his neck.  It is also notable that the MRI of the claimant’s

cervical spine has, according to the claimant, already been

performed and he is seeking reimbursement for that cervical MRI.

Again, no medical documentation of that MRI was ever admitted into

evidence.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 2, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 3, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical findings of cervical

difficulties.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable injury t his cervical spine

on March 16, 2008.

4. The claimant has failed to prove his entitlement to any

benefits related to his alleged cervical spine injury.

5. That the claimant has failed to prove that the additional

medical treatment for his admittedly compensable right shoulder

injury in the form of a cervical MRI is reasonable and necessary

medical treatment.

ORDER
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Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


